
From: William Scown [mailto:william.n.scown@gmail.com]  

Sent: Monday, March 30, 2015 5:48 AM 
To: 'William Scown'; bd_list@uusg.org; 'buildingtaskforce'; 'UUSG Office'; lindsaybates@comcast.net 

Cc: 'Lee Perington'; 'Mary' 
Subject: Special Board Meeting Re 3rd Street Property 

 
Board:   
 
A reminder that we are meeting tonight at 7 PM in the common room.  This is an open meeting and 
UUSG members are welcome to attend.     
 
Agenda: 
 

 Review Building Task Force findings - Bill / Cindy 

 Open discussion of issues and alternatives - all 

 Decision on acceptance of 3rd Street property – Board 

 Decision on further Site Planning by Jon Green – Board  

 Next steps and communication – all  
 
Bill 
 
 
From: William Scown [mailto:william.n.scown@gmail.com]  
Sent: Wednesday, March 25, 2015 2:55 PM 

To: 'bd_list@uusg.org'; 'buildingtaskforce' 
Cc: 'Lee Perington' 

Subject: 3rd street land planning information 

 

Board:     

 

The Building Task Force has done the additional research we requested regarding the feasibility 

and cost of developing the proposed gift property.  Please see the attached notes and suggested 

next steps below. 

 

My conclusions 

· It is unlikely that the city will approve a move of Pioneer House to the 3
rd

 St lot.  It is also 

unlikely that the city would approve a religious use building on 3
rd

 street.  The only viable 

potential future use of the 3
rd

 St portion of the lot is retail commercial space.   

· Revenue from temporary uses of the property ( festivals, events,…)  is possible but 

uncertain.  We might be able to recover our costs of taxes, insurance and upkeep but I 

have yet to see a proposal that would make the property a meaningful contributor to 

church revenue.    

· Since we cannot use the property for UUSG purposes,  if we do not want UUSG to hold 

the property indefinitely and to ultimately become a commercial property developer and 

landlord we should not accept the property.  

· We need to advise our donors of these new findings and our decision on accepting the lot.   
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· Future movement of Pioneer House to an alternative residential site is also problematic 

for the Historical Preservation Commission.  Their approval would be a matter of 

negotiation.  The cost of a residential lot would likely make this option too costly. 

· We should explore a land use plan that does not require the 3
rd

 St portion of the lot or 

relocating Pioneer House.   

  

My suggestions on next steps: 

· Hold a special board meeting with the building committee next week to decide what to do 

about the 3
rd

 street lot and what to communicate to the donors.  I will send a Doodle poll 

to find a date. 

· Regardless of what we decide on 3
rd

 street, we may still want to employ Jon Green to do 

further conceptual planning on the 2
nd

 St and Easement portions of our property. We 

should also decide if we want to employ Jon to explore an alternative southern alleyway 

easement conceptual plan.   

 

Bill 

 

1.  Physical feasibility of cost and cost of moving Pioneer house. 

Dan reviewed the conceptual plan for siting Pioneer house on 3
rd

 Street with Jeff Hyatt, the 

leading house mover in Geneva, and obtained a rough quote.  Jeff confirmed that the move 

was physically feasible and he was confident that the cost would be  between $21,000 and 

$25,000.   He did not see any issues with the Jon Green’s proposed siting of the Pioneer 

House on the 3rd street lot.  Based on Joe Stanton’s guidance we would expect to spend 

another 75K +/- to build the foundation, hook up to utilities, remodel, repair and paint to 

bring it up to a salable standard for retail space bring the total cost up to about $100,000.   

We have not obtained a second estimate from a contractor because we now  believe that 

moving Pioneer House is not a viable option for zoning reasons.   

 

2.  Zoning and Land Use Issues 

On 3/20 Bill and Jon Green met with City of Geneva staff to discuss land planning issues.  

 

Present: 

Jon Green of Engineering Resource Associates 

Mike Lambert COG Preservation Planner 

Paul Evens COG Community Development City Planner 

David DeGroot COG Community Development Director  

Bill Scown UUSG 

  

The City of Geneva staff felt that they could not recommend approving a relocation of 

pioneer house to 3
rd

 Street for the following reasons.    

  

·         PH does not fit the context of the surrounding building between James and 

Campbell on 3
rd

 Street.  The context of the area is modern commercial retail space 

occupying the entire lot (similar to the Geneva History Museum) .  If moved PH should 

be relocated to a residential setting in the historical district ( not a commercial setting).   



·         PH is too wide to fit on the narrow lot to meet fire code setbacks.  To meet fire 

code the side walls would have to be modified to meet firewall requirements, the side 

windows reduced in size or removed all together and the porches removed.  Michael felt 

these modifications would destroy the historical value of the building.   

·         The proposed 15 ft setback on 3
rd

 street would not fit in with the existing buildings 

with no setback.  We proposed that decreasing the setback was not a problem if the other 

issues could be resolved.   

  

Potential Building Footprint for Expansion 

  

·         New construction/ expansion will require rezoning of our existing property.  The 

Zoning ordinance that we were originally governed by was changed in the 1990’s.  The 

most appropriate zoning ( according to the staff) would be B3 to match the other 

properties in our area of 2
nd

 Street.   B3 zoning specifies a max building coverage of 70% 

of the lot and 6 foot side setbacks.  The 3
rd

 St lot would continue to be B2 zoned.  B2 

Zoning requires no side setback and allows 100% lot coverage.  The side setback 

requirement applies to the western boundary of our existing property.  A 6 ft setback 

potentially reduces our common room to the west.   

 

I subsequently talked with David Deegroot, Geneva Community Development Director 

over the phone on 3/23 to confirm the zoning implications.  David confirmed that Church 

use would be a special use under the B3 Zoning but since we are an existing church that 

should not be a problem.  We will have to make our case that the facility expansion will 

not overwhelm parking  in the area.  The 3
rd

 street property is B2 Zoned.  B2 zoning 

requires retail commercial use on the 1
st
 floor.  Office use is permissible on upper floors.  

 UUSG would have to get approval of a “special use” in order to use a new 3
rd

 street 

building for other than retail commercial use.    David noted that the Geneva History 

Center was able to obtain a special use permit based on their cultural value and ability to 

attract traffic to the district.     David did not think UUSG would be successful getting a 

special use approval for religious use ( building, garden or other) since this is out of 

character for that block of S. 3
rd

 Street.  If we do not develop or use the property then the 

use question is moot but we will be taxed based on B2 zoning property value.   What we 

can do with the 3
rd

 street lot is develop it for retail commercial use and lease it,  or sell it  

if the donors will allow.   

 

·         The utility access easement and alleyway easement appears to start 10’ to the west 

of our current property line.  This will need to be confirmed by a more recent survey or a 

new survey.   I have asked Jon Green to look available survey information to do this.  

 The city desires a 24Ft wide alleyway and parking stalls per Jon’s conceptual drawing 

(attached) along the western edge of our existing property line.  This plus the 6 ft setback 

would reduce the western expansion of our common room from  about 18’ to 12’.  We 

discussed reducing the alleyway to a 12’ width to preserve more footprint for expansion 

(see alternative concept plan attached) .  This was of course a problem for the COG staff 

and would have to be part of a larger negotiation. 

·         We discussed the possibility of working with the Patten House owners to  create an 

alleyway between our two properties to provide access to the city parking lot that could 



be traded for the city vacating the easements to the west of our property.  This would 

necessitate finding an alternative access path for the utilities as well.   This could enable 

an expansion footprint of about 4000 St ft to the west of the common room.  This is an 

option we might want to explore further.   

  

Parking considerations 

·         The current moratorium on the parking requirements for new construction does not 

apply to “special use” exceptions to the zoning.   UUSG expansion will require a “special 

use “ exemption and therefore will have to demonstrate no impact to the parking 

requirements of other residents in the neighborhood.  We discussed our Sunday parking 

needs a bit and I believe that we can make the case that there is sufficient parking in the 

area on our Sunday peak usage hours.   

  

3. Real Estate Development Values  

 

Sale value of the undeveloped S. 3
rd

 St lot ( assuming a buildable footprint of about 4,000 Sq 

Ft) – about $100,000 (Based on input Cindy obtained from a local broker) 

Cost of construction for a new retail commercial building (assuming 4000 sq ft) – about 

$400,000 -  (based on $100 per sq Ft from buildingcost.net ) 

Sale value of a new commercial building on the S. 3
rd

 St lot (assuming 4,000 Sq Ft) – about 

$600,000 to 700,000 (based on comps from LoopNet.com ) 

Sale value of Pioneer house relocated to S. 3
rd

 St.  (1200 ground floor, 1950 Sq ft total)  - 

about $200,000 ( based on Joe Stanton input and loopNet comps)  

Annual rental value of retail commercial in that block of S. 3
rd

 ( based input from on Joe 

Stanton and LoopNet comps) 

Pioneer house  @ $18-21  x 1200 sq ft = $21,000-25,000 

New building  @ $18-21 x 4000 sq ft = $72,000-84,000 

 

Looking at the above it looks to me like commercial development of the lot could be 

marginally profitable for us given that the land is free.  The question of course is would 

our donors allow us to sell the land developed or not and do we want to become real 

estate developers.    

 

4.  Revenue from Temporary uses of the 3
rd

 St lot.  Cindy talked to the Geneva Chamber 

regarding using the property for sales during Festivals.  Here are her thoughts: 

 

“The Chamber will pay next to nothing to use the property.  They may want to trade a 

membership to the chamber which affords us nothing.  The History Center would pay a 

rent or maybe a percentage of what they sell.  Whether it’s the Chamber or the History 

Center no one will name a price because they probably don't even know what events they 

would use the property for.  Remember we just offered this idea to them and they haven't 

had time to generate any ideas.  

 

· Over time the property could generate enough opportunities to pay for it annual cost.  We 

need to be creative if we want to generate revenue that could support church programs 

and projects.  I still say accept the property and let's get inventive on what to do with it.  If 



we sit back on our laurels and do nothing all we'll get are fat and flabby laurels.  Let's 

think like business people and start generating ideas and get to work.” 

  



 


